Minutes of the Connecticut Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Board

June 22, 2010

Attendees:  Ray Rauth, Tom Gutman, Rod Parlee, Charlie Beristain, Alan Sylvestre, John Ferguson (by phone).

John Dunham (ConnDOT – Construction Supervisor for Q Bridge), Pam Guinan (ConnDOT – Highway Safety), David Balzer (ConnDOT – Bicycle and Pedestrian Coordinator), Jeff Parker (ConnDOT – Deputy Commissioner), Pam  Sucato (Legislation liaison) 

Chair’s notes:  Gary Nicol has resigned from the Board, citing the pressure of running a bicycle shop while also opening a second shop.

I recently rode across Pennsylvania on Route 6.  It’s a great bike route.  Urbana, Ohio also had great bicycle provisions.  I saw more Share the Road signs in this small town than I’ve seen in all of Connecticut.  The roads had no glass or sand as is commonly seen here.  

Approval of the Agenda: Seconded.  No objections.  AGENDA APPROVED.
Approval of the April Minutes: Seconded.  MINUTES APPROVED.

Next item:  John Dunham report on the Tomlinson Bridge railroad crossing
Mike Piscitelli, New Haven director of transportation, spoke with Mr. Dunham about the issue in June 2009.  This was the first Mr. Dunham had heard of the issue. 

Meeting on October 7 in the District 3 construction office included folks from rail regulatory unit, Mike Piscitelli, and representatives from Providence & Worcester Railroad.  The minutes would be forwarded to the Board.   Spoke with the railroad about gap fillers.  The railroad is against the gap fillers.  They feel that unless they are properly and constantly maintain, they can cause derailments of the trains.  

Signage was installed showing a bicycle and the rail crossing.  

ConnDOT also discussed the possibility of switching the crossing material from a rubber seal to concrete.  

Drill shafts are now being installed on one the east approach to the Quinnipiac Bridge.  There will be a lot of work in this area until 2012 or 2013.

Charlie:  How frequent is the train service across the tracks?

John: Infrequent would be my estimate.  But the P&W says that they have contracts in the works to get more work in the area.  A rail spur was constructed for winter steel shipments.  That never materialized.  There was also talk of ethanol tankers at the New Haven port.

Jason: Isn’t this a low speed rail spur?  Page 42 of the ConnDOT Bicycle Design Guidelines states that “on low-speed, lightly traveled railroad tracks, commercially available flange way fillers can eliminate the gap next to the rail.”  

John:  The trains that I have seen have been a little faster than walking speed.  But we’ve still been unable to convince the railroad to consider flange fillers.

Jeff: Who owns the tracks?

John: I would say that P&W owns the right of way through city property and is responsible for the maintenance.  If the tracks need to be moved, they hire their own contractor and then are reimbursed by the state.  The tracks were relocated 3 or 4 years ago.  Project 92586 is an extension of the rail line down Waterfront St into the port properties.  The Port Commission is happy about this, because it is a competitive advantage over other ports in the State.   

John: The metal rail will always be there, but the other seal materials could be replaced.   A dedicated bicycle lane was also considered across the Tomlinson Bridge, but this would require reducing the number of lanes on Route 1.  The lane would channelize bicycles across the tracks at a 90-degree angle.   This was not discussed as a serious option because it was beyond the scope of the working group at the October meeting.  

John: Problem is that construction in the area will obstruct any changes to the tracks until 2012.   ConnDOT doesn’t want to make any changes that would have to get ripped out in a year or two due to wear and tear from the construction in the area, heavy vehicles traveling over them, etc.  To make a change now could be a waste.  

John The city views Route 1 as an emergency route when I-95 shuts down for some reason.  

John:  Signage is the temporary solution.  The rail seal could be changed in the future to offer a little more safety.   The P&W railroad did not seem opposed to changing the material of the rail bed.  They just don’t want to insert the flange fillers.  

Pam: Maybe cyclists will just have to dismount at the tracks. 

Rod: Are there any other sites in the country where tracks cross at an oblique angle like this?

John: Parsons Brinkerhoff, a consulting company, has looked into similar crossings elsewhere.  In Lake Champlain, rail seals / flange fillers were used.  Chapin Spencer, executive director Local Motion in Vermont (chapin@localmotion.org  802-861-2700 ext 105), referenced a rail spur that crossed at a 60 deg angle. Local Motion arranged to have rubber inserts installed in the crossing.  Mr. Spencer indicated that this had greatly helped, but not entirely eliminated the problem.  He said that crossing at a 90 deg angle would be the best solution.  

John: I may be arranged to have a 3’-by-5’ orange and black construction sign post-mounted near the tracks ordering cyclists to dismount.  I can send the Board the language.  The signs could be posted for the duration of the construction process.   Construction signs can deviate from the sign design guidelines.  

Mike Pitio in the utility unit of ConnDOT would be a good contact on this issue.  

Pam: If the railroad for any reason neglects maintenance on the flange fillers, this could become an issue.  A false sense of security could be created.  

ACTION ITEM: Charlie has offered to call Local Motion in Vermont to find out more specifics on how the flange fillers helped, and what problems remained.  

Next agenda item:  Share the Road Campaign update from David Balzer.

David Head is undertaking the Share the Road Campaign.  There are some bus ads that have been printed and put up on buses.  For more details 

ACTION ITEM: Ray will query David Head about why he hasn’t consulted the bicycle community about the Share the Road Campaign.  

Jason: Will the Share the Road Campaign website continue to be posted on the web?

David: Yes.

Rod: Is there a link to our Board on the Share the Road website? 

Ray: Telling cyclists about the Share the Road website is a little backwards; really the campaign should be aimed at motorists.  This is why the bus placards could be a more effective way to get the word out.  

Alan: If we have an official website through ConnDOT, we will have to abide by their standards.  

Jason: I’d like to see a forum or feedback form on our website allowing citizens do send us comments, suggestions, or questions.  

Charlie:  We could possibly start a Yahoo group to encourage discussion, similar to the Elm City Cycling or Sound Cyclists lists.  

David:  A link could be posted on the Connecticut General Assembly page, since the Board was created by the Assembly.  Pam Sucato would be a good contact on this idea.

Next agenda item: Outreach Report

Ray: A meeting will soon occur on Cross-state routes. 

Another meeting will occur on June 29 at 10:00 am at ConnDOT HQ with David Balzer, David Head, Pam Sucato, Colleen Kissane, and Erin Sturgis-Pascale.   Charlie and Alan may also attend.   Meeting will discuss the best way to work with the DOT to change policy.  Ray wants to make sure that the policy recommendations that we make to the DOT are understood as such by the DOT.  We want these policy suggestions to show up in our annual report, which will be sent to the Assembly and the Governor’s Office.   It would not really be germane to have the entire board present.

Next agenda item: Goals Statement (Erin, Alan, Jason)
Nothing new to report because subcommittee has not had a chance to meet.  Agenda item tabled until next month.

Next agenda item: Complete Streets Manual (Erin – not present)

In October, 2010, does the 1% mandate of the Complete Streets Bill become available?
ACTION ITEM: Ask Pam Sucato to report on when the 1% funding from the Complete Streets Bill officially becomes available.  

Ray: The DOT is tracking their appropriations, but who is going to track local municipalities?  

David: Common Law states that cyclists have the same access and rights as motorists, except as excluding on expressways.  

Rod: We’d like a bike path on Route 44, but we were told that it’s too dangerous by town administrators.  But it’s the only way to get across town.  We were told that it doesn’t meet the Share the Road criteria.  

David:  The Office of Traffic Engineering has the right to approve or disapprove of bike paths, striping, and signage.  

ACTION ITEM:  David will look into how the Office of Traffic Engineering decides to approve or deny a bike path.  Also where the agency stands right now on providing support to municipalities that want to create bike paths.

Next agenda item: Restriping policy and retro-reflectivity
Tom: We advocate that the DOT change its restriping policy to incorporate retro-reflectivity.  There are many roadways in the state where it is difficult to see the lane stripes, and where pedestrian crossings have been obliterated. The Federal Highway Manual has recently published a new set of criteria requiring that striping must meet new standards for retro-reflectivity.  By what formal means will the state implement the new federal standards on retro-reflectivity?  And how will the new criteria apply to local municipalities?

Tom: I would like to see the Board take on the task of exploring with the DOT how to implement these requirements, and how to apply them to municipalities, and how to address funding requirements from municipalities.  

Charlie:  How do we know that the line stripers will implement the new DOT policy of 11’ lanes instead of 12’?

Tom is our go-to guy for lane striping questions.  

Next agenda item: Accident data (Charlie)

No news to report on analyzing accident data.  

Next agenda item: Report on Legislative Matters (Ray)
Pam Sucato has agreed to brief us on an on-going basis on legislative and regulatory matters involving the DOT.

Bicycle Hook Prototypes (Jeff Parker)
Jeff Parker:  Metro North said they were not willing to advance on the bike hook prototype selection process.  ConnDOT agreed to pay the full amount.  Company’s name is Sportworks.  Metro North appears afraid to go through the process and to be in a position to do something.  But ConnDOT would like to advance this process.  I suggest that the CBPAB adopt a position supporting this.  A letter to Metro North President Howart Permut would be a good first step.  

Jeff: There shouldn’t be much impact on the Metro North Operating budget from the hook.  It’s really a Capital budget question.  

Jason:  Should we write to legislators to ask for an earmark?

Jeff:  Funding is not the issue, so an earmark is not necessarily what we need.  We’re already spending $700 million on new M-8 railcars, so the hooks are a small discretionary item in this budget.

Charlie: Is there any concern that Metro North just doesn’t want bikes on trains?

Jeff:  Bikes and trains are two things that work together very well.  Metro North will still enforce rules about when you can bring bikes aboard. 

Jeff: The original plan was to have hooks on every other car.  Metro North issue a Request for Proposals that was aimed at solving the problem with lateral motion of bicycles during acceleration.   

Jeff:  Naturally, it would be easier to put the bike hooks in as the M-8 enters service.  Metro North’s concern is that if they do it on the M-8’s, they will have to do it across the board.  

Rod: Should we consider a press release of our support for the bike hooks?  

Charlie: We can give press releases to Pam.

Pam: We have an electronic system in our press office.  

ACTION ITEM: Jason will revise the letter voicing the Board’s support for the bike hooks and address it to Comm. Marie as well as to President Permut.

ACTION ITEM: Jason will write a press release stating the Board’s support for bike hooks on Metro North trains.

Other business:

David Balzer: Bicycle Map is now available online.

Ray: Elections are coming up.  I would like to propose that we invite nominations at the July meeting.  Transfer of officers would occur at the end of August.

MOTION TO ADJOURN.  Seconded from Illinois… John Ferguson is still on the ball!

Meeting adjourned.  

